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Message:

To: The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates. I thank you for commencing this Inquiry. I believe it will reveal startling results, and I base that opinion simply on the number of Australians that I meet and have met throughout my travels of the world.

In 1998, at the age of 17 I joined the Royal Australian Air Force as an Air Traffic Controller and was posted to Darwin.  I enjoyed my time with the Air force and thrived on the fast paced and active atmosphere, yet I was disillusioned by the promotion system based on service time rather than drive and ability.  In 2000 I was deployed on a 6 month mission to East Timor which began to alert me to a world of opportunity.  Immediately on return I exercised leave from duty and spent 3 months holidaying in Europe.  On return from overseas mere fate occurred and I was offered a position as a United Nations contractor in East Timor.  In essence this opportunity was my reason for leaving Australia, and I left with the intention of returning after 1-2years. However, in my 2 years in Timor I was amazed by my exposure to vastly different cultures and people.  In my daily working environment I worked with 25 people of approximately 10 different nationalities and because of this cultural melting pot I enjoyed every day with passion and interest.  This experience led me to continue seeking more exposure to different cultures and countries.  I took my professional ability which is easily transferable across international borders and secured an Air Traffic Control position in British Columbia, Canada.  My salary was very appealing and higher than Australian levels and I have several business interests which I am developing in the North American market.  I believe Australia could improve its entrepreneurial spirit and offer incentives for proven Australian business-people to return to Australia, thus creating employment and tax revenue.

My return to Australia is uncertain and depends on how my business interests develop.  However I can foresee that when and if I do decide to return it will not be via a direct flight home.  Rather I plan to sail several parts of the world before making a decision on which way I will allow the wind to blow me.

As an Australian abroad I am constantly asked, why did you come to Canada, and tell me about Australia.  To the first question I reply that I took an opportunity and am still following it through, to the second the responses are endless.  Australia is held in the highest regard by the world community with whom I have met.  People have helped me with unimaginable kindness, from offers of free accommodation to sailing trips all based on their fondness for Australia, Australians and the image we project.  While the constant taunts of, put another shrimp on the Barbie; and requests for me to speak like Steve Irwin get a little old people continually ask me for more information about my country which they perceive as barren yet beautiful and shrouded in mystique.  I once traveled with a German in Switzerland who commented; do you like our roads here? and to my looks of confusion he added "well all the roads in Australia are made of dirt aren't they?"  Lack of understanding is also common.

I enjoy my part time roll as traveling ambassador for Australia and aim to leave people with the same fondness that the last Australian did.  Australians abroad are our finest tourism advertisement.  It is my sincere wish that this Inquiry examines all possible avenues to assist them.

